

California's Homecare Crisis: Raising Wages is Key to the Solution



By Sarah Thomason and Annette Bernhardt
UC Berkeley Center for Labor Research and Education

November 2017

UC BERKELEY
LABOR
CENTER

Executive Summary

The homecare industry has grown exponentially in recent decades and will continue to do so in the future. However, low wages make it difficult to recruit enough workers to meet this rapidly growing demand. Unless California's homecare crisis is addressed and workers' wages are increased, the elderly and people with disabilities will not get the care they require, homecare workers will continue to live in poverty, and the public cost of long-term care will increase.

GROWING DEMAND FOR HOMECARE IN CALIFORNIA

The rapid growth of the homecare industry is being driven by the aging of the baby boom generation and by the shift from high-cost care in nursing homes to the more affordable alternative of homecare. As a result, homecare jobs have grown more quickly than other occupations and many more workers will be needed to meet the growing future demand.

- In California, the number of individuals older than 65 is expected to increase from 5.2 million in 2015 to 9 million by 2030 – a faster growth rate than the overall population.
- In 2014, there were 558,000 personal care aides and home health aides in the state. Of these workers, 410,000 were In-Home Supportive Services (IHSS) providers (workers who provide publicly-funded services).
- Not all consumers who need homecare services currently receive them. If the state simply maintains its current level of coverage, the California Employment Development Department projects that an additional 200,000 homecare workers will be needed by 2024.
- If the homecare industry were expanded to cover all individuals who have a self-care limitation, we estimate that California would need at least 600,000 and as many as 3.2 million additional workers by 2030.

THE CRISIS OF LOW WAGES AND HIGH POVERTY FOR WORKERS

Homecare plays a critical role in our society, allowing the elderly and people with disabilities to maintain their independence and maximize their quality of life. Homecare workers assist consumers with activities of daily living, such as bathing, dressing, toileting, meal preparation, house cleaning, managing medication, monitoring health conditions, and transport to medical appointments. Homecare is also physically and emotionally challenging work that is disproportionately done by women and workers of color. And yet, job quality in the industry is very low.

- Median wages for homecare workers were \$10.05 an hour in 2015, compared to \$18.88 an hour for all workers. Nearly three quarters of homecare workers are low wage, compared to about a third of all workers. Median annual earnings for homecare workers are less than half of the median for all workers (\$14,000 compared to \$35,000). Homecare workers are twice as likely to live in a low-income household as all workers (46.5 percent compared to 21.8 percent).
- Since many homecare workers care for a spouse, parent, sibling, or other family member, the low wages they earn have the unintended consequence of impoverishing consumers as well.
- Homecare jobs provide few benefits. Only 40.7 percent of homecare workers in California have an employer-provided health plan compared to 69.4 percent of all workers. Homecare workers are also more than three times as likely to get health insurance through a public program (40.7 compared to 14.2 percent of all workers).

- Because their earnings are so low, about half of homecare workers nationally have to rely on some kind of public support program, such as the Earned Income Tax Credit (EITC) or the Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program (SNAP).

THE COST OF LOW WAGES TO CONSUMERS AND THE PUBLIC

California's investment in homecare has saved the state money in the past, by having care provided in clients' homes when possible, rather than in more expensive nursing homes. However, if the homecare system is unable to attract enough workers to meet growing demand, high turnover and a shortage of workers will place a significant burden on consumers and the public.

Turnover: The California Legislative Analyst's Office estimates that annual turnover of IHSS workers is about 33 percent. That means that as many as 180,000 consumers must search for, hire, and train a new homecare provider each year. The cost of turnover per long-term care worker is estimated to be at least \$2,500.

Worker shortages: While data limitations prevent definitive measurement, several indirect indicators suggest a shortage of homecare workers in California:

- Consumers and homecare agencies report that it is becoming more difficult to recruit and retain homecare workers.
- Homecare wages in California have not been raised at the same pace as other low-wage jobs or the minimum wage in recent years. Between 2013 and 2016, the median wage of personal care aides decreased by 2.3 percent, while the 10th percentile of wages in all occupations (a measure of the wages of other low-wage occupations) increased by 0.7 percent. During that same time period, the growth in IHSS wages was significantly slower than growth in the minimum wage in major cities and counties in the state. This gives homecare workers an incentive to move to other similar-paying jobs that aren't as difficult or demanding, and makes it difficult to attract workers from other industries to fill homecare positions.

Effects on consumers and the public: When consumers are unable to find a homecare worker, they may not get the full care that they need. Researchers have documented that lack of sufficient care leads to negative health effects such as missing meals, dehydration, falls, burns, wetting or soiling clothes, and making a mistake in taking medication. Moreover, if the homecare system is unable to attract enough workers to meet growing demand, consumers will have to turn to more costly forms of long-term care such as nursing homes. In California, the annual cost of nursing home care (\$97,000) is nearly double the annual cost of homecare (\$57,000).

CONCLUSION

California can address the state's homecare crisis by raising the wages of publicly-funded workers, who provide the majority of care in the industry. Taking this step will prevent imminent industry shortages, ensuring that consumers continue to get the quality care that they deserve and preventing increases in the public cost of long-term care. Raising the wages of homecare workers would also have a significant impact on the lives of workers and their families, and would recognize the value and dignity of caregivers in our state.

Introduction

The last several decades have seen explosive growth in the homecare industry, and this trend is projected to continue in the coming years. Our population is becoming disproportionately older as the baby boom generation reaches retirement age and as older adults live longer than in the past. In addition, we are seeing a shift within the long-term care industry away from nursing homes and towards alternatives such as homecare, which is less expensive and allows consumers – the elderly as well as people with disabilities – to remain in their homes and live their lives with dignity.

Where will we find the workers to meet this growing need for homecare? Experts have warned of a coming crisis as the demand for homecare outpaces the supply of workers. There is wide agreement that the root of the problem is the poor quality of the jobs (PHI 2012; Osterman 2017; Kaye, Harrington, and LaPlante 2010; Howes 2014; Department of Health and Human Services' Office of the Assistant Secretary for Planning and Evaluation et al. 2003). Low wages and limited benefits make it impossible for many homecare workers in our state to remain in the profession they love and still support their own families. Women of color bear the brunt of this burden, as they make up the majority of the homecare workforce. Moreover, because many workers are actually caring for a relative, the low wages they earn often end up impoverishing their entire household, including the homecare consumer.

In California, this crisis now appears to be at our doorstep. Homecare agencies and individual consumers report that it is becoming increasingly difficult to find providers who are willing and able to accept jobs under the current wage structure. If the quality of homecare jobs does not improve, it will be impossible to attract sufficient workers to meet rapidly growing demand, and the elderly and people with disabilities won't get the care they require and deserve.

This report analyzes the roots of the California homecare crisis. We provide a brief overview of the industry, analyze the chronic job quality problem, and provide evidence of the effect of low wages on quality of care, worker recruitment and retention, and public funds. Combining new data analysis with findings from previous studies, we present an up-to-date profile of the workers and jobs in this industry. Based on this research, we conclude that raising wages is key to solving the state's homecare crisis.

Snapshot of the Homecare Industry in California

The delivery of long-term care services has shifted over the last few decades, as a larger proportion of care is provided to consumers in their homes instead of in nursing facilities (Howes 2018). Since 2013, more Medicaid funding has been spent on home- and community-based services than on nursing homes (Gleckman 2016). About two-thirds of people who receive long-term care do so via community-based services like homecare and assisted living (Howes 2014).

There are several reasons for this trend. Consumers of long-term care typically prefer to stay in their homes and have advocated for more community-based care (Howes 2014). Older adults are also healthier than in the past; among those with disabilities, a smaller proportion have conditions severe enough to require hospitalization, which means that a larger proportion can be cared for at home (Folbre 2012).

The portion of long-term care funding that is spent on homecare is larger in California than in most other states (Pourat 2013). As a result, the state has saved significantly on health care costs, and its per capita long-term care spending is among the lowest in the country (Eiken et al. 2016). The homecare industry has grown more quickly in California than in the country as a whole, with the number of homecare businesses in California increasing by 89 percent between 1998 and 2011 (Pourat 2013).

FUNDING

In this paper, we focus on homecare services, which California consumers access in one of three ways: through the In-Home Supportive Services (IHSS) program, through private homecare agencies, or by hiring workers informally.¹ While some consumers pay for homecare services out of pocket or through private insurance, Medicaid and Medicare pay for the majority of homecare in the US. In California, individuals who qualify for Medi-Cal (the state's Medicaid program) and who would otherwise be eligible for nursing home care may receive homecare through the IHSS program.² In fiscal year 2017-2018, federal and state funding for the IHSS program will be \$11.4 billion (California Department of Social Services n.d.).

CONSUMERS

Homecare consumers are individuals with a disability or a chronic condition that limits their ability to care for themselves. Adults over 65 make up about half of individuals who need long-term care such as homecare (Kaye, Harrington, and LaPlante 2010).

The number of individuals needing homecare is predicted to increase rapidly over the coming decades, primarily due to growth in the population of older adults as the baby boom generation reaches retirement age and as life expectancy increases (Freedman and Spillman 2014). In California, the number of individuals older than 65 is expected to increase from 5.2 million in 2015 to 9 million by 2030 (California Department of Finance, Demographic Research Unit 2017). Although chronic disability rates among the elderly have been decreasing, about half of older adults still need assistance with daily activities (Freedman, Martin, and Schoeni 2002; Freedman and Spillman 2014; Kaye, Harrington, and LaPlante 2010). The number of IHSS consumers has grown quickly recently, increasing from 401,000 in FY 2007-2008 to 546,000 in FY 2016-2017 (California Department of Social Services, Adult Programs Division 2017).

WORKERS

Homecare workers assist consumers with activities of daily living (ADLs), including bathing, dressing, toileting, meal preparation, house cleaning, managing medication, and monitoring health conditions, and/or instrumental activities of daily living (IADLs) such as transport to medical appointments or assistance with bill-paying (Ng et al. 2016). Two occupations provide these services: *personal care aides*, who assist with the above daily care needs, and *home health aides*, who perform these same activities, but also provide medical assistance such as administering medication and changing bandages (Bureau of Labor Statistics 2016).

Due to the increase in demand for homecare services, home health aides and personal care aides are two of the fastest growing occupations in California, with the number of workers in these occupations doubling between 2006 and 2016 (California Employment Development Department 2017). The California Employment Development Department estimates that in 2014, there were 558,000 personal care aides and

home health aides in the state (California Employment Development Department 2017). Of these workers, 410,000 were IHSS providers (California Department of Social Services, Adult Programs Division 2017). It is likely that homecare workers are undercounted, because many are self-employed and/or work multiple jobs, and because an unknown number are hired directly and paid under the table and out of pocket by their clients.

Table 1 details the demographic characteristics of homecare workers compared to all workers in California.³ The overwhelming majority of homecare workers are women, and 72.7 percent are workers of color, with Latinos comprising the largest race/ethnicity group. California's homecare workers are also disproportionately foreign-born.

Table 1: Demographics of homecare workers compared to all workers, California 2015

	Percent of Workers	
	Homecare Workers	All Workers
Gender		
Female	79.2	46.4
Male	20.8	53.6
Race/ethnicity		
Black non-Latino	10.7	5.3
Latino	38.3	38.9
Asian non-Latino	21.3	15.6
White non-Latino	27.3	37.4
All other non-Latino	2.4	2.8
Foreign-born	48.5	35.3

Source: Authors' analysis of 2015 IPUMS American Community Survey data.

FUTURE WORKFORCE NEEDS

Making projections about future workforce needs in the homecare industry is complicated by the fact that not everyone who needs paid care is able to get it (Osterman 2017). If we continue at our current level of coverage, the California Employment Development Department projects that the state will need to add 200,000 homecare jobs by 2024, an increase of 36 percent (California Employment Development Department 2017). But if the industry expanded to fully meet the need for care, we estimate that California would require at least 600,000 and as many as 3.2 million additional workers by 2030 (currently IHSS homecare workers average 29 hours per week).⁴ By contrast, the segment of the labor force that typically works in homecare—women between the ages of 25 and 54—is projected to grow at a much slower pace (Department of Health and Human Services' Office of the Assistant Secretary for Planning and Evaluation et al. 2003). Therefore, workers will have to be attracted from other demographic groups to ensure that the growing numbers of homecare consumers are able to get the care that they need.

The Crisis of Low Wages and High Poverty for Workers

Homecare work plays a vital role in our society, allowing the elderly and people with disabilities to remain in their communities, be more independent, and maximize their quality of life. It can also relieve the burden that would otherwise be placed on family members, allowing them, among other things, more time for paid work. However, homecare work is often very challenging. Assisting consumers with mobility can be physically demanding and injury rates are much higher than for other occupations (Bureau of Labor Statistics 2017). The job can be emotionally challenging as well. Homecare workers develop close relationships with those they care for, and it can be difficult to watch a consumer suffer from pain or deal with erratic behaviors related to dementia. Frequently, homecare workers must grieve the death of a consumer (Butler et al. 2010; Department of Health and Human Services' Office of the Assistant Secretary for Planning and Evaluation et al. 2003).

Despite the challenging nature of the work and the significant contribution homecare makes to our society, job quality is very low. Homecare has historically not been valued or respected as "real work," both because of the traditional view that care work is a private activity outside of the economy and because of the devaluation of women of color, who do the majority of this work (Boris and Klein 2012; Tobin 2017). As a result, homecare workers are typically not considered to be an integral part of the health care team caring for the consumer, despite evidence that quality of care and consumer outcomes improve when homecare workers are integrated into health care delivery and work closely with the consumer's health care team (Department of Health and Human Services' Office of the Assistant Secretary for Planning and Evaluation et al. 2003; Osterman 2017).

Through organizing and unionization, homecare workers have been able to improve the quality of jobs in their profession (Howes 2014; National Employment Law Project 2017). For example, homecare workers won the right to overtime pay in 2015 and in California have won the right to be paid for travel time and wait time (United States Department of Labor, Wage and Hour Division n.d.). But overall, wages are still low and benefits are still few.

Table 2 details job and household income characteristics of California's homecare workers compared to all workers in the state. In 2015, the median hourly wage of homecare workers in California was \$10.05, compared to \$18.88 for all workers. Median annual earnings for homecare workers were less than half of median earnings for all workers (\$14,000 compared to \$35,000). Nearly three-quarters of homecare workers are low wage, compared to slightly more than one-third of all workers. Many homecare workers are the primary earners in their household and often their earnings from homecare are the main source of income for their family (Howes 2014); as a result, they are twice as likely to live in a low-income household as all workers (46.5 percent compared to 21.8 percent).

Table 2: Job and income characteristics of homecare workers compared to all workers, California 2015

	Homecare Workers	All Workers
Median hourly wage	\$10.05	\$18.88
Median annual earnings from all jobs, before taxes	\$14,000	\$35,000
Percent of workers that are low wage (earning less than \$14.02 an hour)*	73.6	35.6
Percent living in low-income households (below 200 percent of the federal poverty line)	46.5	21.8
Workers' sources of health insurance coverage last year		
Percent with an employer-sponsored health insurance plan	40.7	69.4
Percent with a public health insurance plan	40.7	14.2
Percent uninsured	12.1	10.5

Source: Authors' analysis of 2015 IPUMS American Community Survey data.

* Low-wage threshold is calculated as two-thirds of the median full-time wage (based on 2015 Current Population Survey Outgoing Rotation Group data).

Poverty wages for homecare workers often have the unintended consequence of impoverishing consumers as well. The majority of IHSS homecare workers (64 percent) are “family providers,” meaning they care for a spouse, parent, sibling, or other family member (Ko et al. 2015). Becoming a full- or part-time caregiver of a family member often means leaving or reducing hours at a higher paying job. When these caregivers' wages are low, the family's overall income is reduced, making it more difficult for the family to meet the needs of all of its members.

Homecare jobs provide few benefits. As we show in Table 2, only 40.7 percent of homecare workers in California have an employer-provided health plan compared to 69.4 percent of all workers.⁵ Homecare workers are also more than three times as likely to get health insurance through a public program (40.7 percent of homecare workers compared to 14.2 percent of all workers). IHSS providers in California currently do not have access to an employer-sponsored retirement plan. Homecare workers who care for a spouse or parent have even less retirement security because by law they are not able to contribute to Social Security (26 USC 3121: Definitions n.d.).

Because their earnings are so low, about half of homecare workers must rely on some kind of public safety net program (Jacobs, Perry, and MacGillvary 2015). Nationally, 42 percent of homecare workers receive the Earned Income Tax Credit (EITC) and 21 percent are enrolled in the Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program (SNAP).⁶

The Cost of Low Wages to Consumers and the Public

HIGH TURNOVER

Turnover in homecare jobs is much higher than in other occupations, including those in health care (Osterman 2017). The California Legislative Analyst's Office (2013) estimates that annual turnover of IHSS workers is about 33 percent. That means that as many as 180,000 consumers must search for, hire, and train a new homecare provider each year. Consumers might find themselves without any homecare worker during transition periods. Turnover creates a significant burden for consumers, who rely on homecare workers to maintain their independence and meet their everyday needs.

While multiple factors contribute to turnover – including burnout, lack of advancement opportunities, and insufficient training – studies have found that the primary reason homecare workers leave the profession is that the wages are too low to make homecare a viable job option (Butler et al. 2010; Howes 2014; Department of Health and Human Services' Office of the Assistant Secretary for Planning and Evaluation et al. 2003).

By the same token, when wages increase, turnover goes down. This relationship has been demonstrated across a wide range of industries (Boushey and Glynn 2012), including homecare occupations specifically. A 2002 study by Howes (2006) found that an increase in wages for IHSS providers in San Francisco, along with the introduction of health and dental benefits, led to a dramatic decrease in turnover from 60 percent in 1997 to 26 percent. This improvement in job quality reduced turnover for both family and non-family caregivers (Howes 2008). A study by Ko et al. similarly found that turnover was lower in California counties with higher IHSS wages (2015).

WORKER SHORTAGES

When government programs set wages too low to attract a sufficient number of workers, a worker shortage can develop (Barnow, Trutko, and Piatak 2013). With the demand for homecare services growing at such a fast pace, there is significant potential for a worker shortage, especially when unemployment is low, as is the case currently in California (Butler et al. 2010). In the private market, businesses respond to worker shortages by raising wages until enough workers have been recruited. The process of raising wages in the public sector is different, as it requires action by public officials, but it has the same effect of increasing the pool of workers. A study by Howes (2002) found that raising the IHSS wage rate increased the number of homecare workers in San Francisco by over 50 percent.

Data on the homecare industry in California is limited in its ability to test for current worker shortages (for example, we do not have data on job openings or time series data to analyze how turnover has changed in recent years). However, there is some evidence that IHSS consumers are finding it increasingly difficult to find a provider. Anecdotally, consumer advocates report that this problem has become more acute in recent years and has spread to urban areas as well (Bean 2017). Homecare agencies that provide services funded through Medicaid also report difficulties recruiting and retaining sufficient numbers of workers (Graham 2017). And even when the unemployment rate in California was higher, it was already challenging for some consumers to find a homecare worker, particularly those in rural areas without access to public transportation.

Other indirect indicators are also suggestive of a shortage of homecare workers. While homecare work has always been a low-wage job, in the past wages were somewhat higher than the minimum wage and kept pace with wage growth in other low-wage occupations. However, as shown in Table 3, in recent years homecare wages have not been raised at the same pace as other low-wage jobs or the minimum wage. For example, between 2013 and 2016 in California, the median wage of homecare workers grew more slowly than the 10th percentile wage of all workers (a measure of the wages of other low-wage occupations). During that same time period, in Los Angeles, Riverside County, Sacramento, San Diego, and San Francisco, the growth in IHSS wages was significantly slower than growth in the minimum wage.

Table 3: Growth of homecare wages compared to minimum wages and 10th percentile wages, California 2013-2016

	Median Wage of Personal Care Aides	10th Percentile of Wages in All Occupations
California	-2.3	0.7

	IHSS Wage	Minimum Wage
Los Angeles	10.5	19.3
Riverside County	-4.6	7.4
Sacramento	-0.9	7.4
San Diego	0.5	7.4
San Francisco	1.3	10.8

Source: Authors' analysis of Occupational Employment Statistics Wage Data, IHSS wage schedules, and local minimum wage schedules.

Note: All wages are adjusted for inflation to 2016 dollars using the California CPI-W.

This lagging growth in wages changes the relative position of home care jobs and gives workers an incentive to move to other similar-paying jobs that aren't as difficult or demanding. It also makes it difficult to attract workers from other industries to fill open homecare positions.

QUALITY OF CARE

When consumers are unable to find a homecare worker or when their current provider leaves, they may not get the full care that they need. Researchers have documented that lack of sufficient care leads to negative health effects such as missing meals, dehydration, falls, burns, wetting or soiling clothes, and making a mistake in taking medication (LaPlante et al. 2004; Allen, Piette, and Mor 2014). Lack of care also makes it less likely that consumers can stay in their homes in the long term. In a 2004-2005 survey, 19 percent of IHSS providers reported that if they stopped caring for their consumer, the individual would likely end up in a nursing home (Howes 2006).

A stable, long-term relationship between provider and consumer is critical for providing high-quality care (Butler et al. 2010; Department of Health and Human Services' Office of the Assistant Secretary for Planning

and Evaluation et al. 2003). When a worker only remains in the job for a short period of time, she is not able to develop the type of knowledge about and strong relationship with the consumer that is associated with high-quality care. If a worker expects to stay in the position temporarily, she may also be less invested in the relationship with the consumer (Howes 2014).

PUBLIC COST

Although California's investment in homecare has saved the state money in the past, the problem of low wages, if not addressed, would place a significant burden on public programs going forward. Currently, California's long-term care system is cost efficient relative to other states since most of its services are home- and community-based (Howes 2006). However, if the homecare system is unable to attract enough workers to meet growing demand, consumers will have to turn to more costly forms of long-term care such as nursing homes. Studies have shown that when states cut back on homecare services, government spending on more expensive institutional long-term care increases (Robison et al. 2012). In California, the annual cost of nursing home care (\$97,000) is nearly double the annual cost of homecare (\$57,000) (Genworth Financial Inc. 2017).

Low wages are also costly to the public because, by causing higher turnover, they reduce overall program productivity as more time and money is spent on recruitment, hiring, and training. A 2004 report estimated that the cost of turnover per long-term care worker was at least \$2,500 (Seavey 2004). In addition, when homecare workers earn low wages, they are unable to make ends meet on their own and must rely on public programs funded by taxpayers. As described above, many homecare workers rely on public benefits to meet their basic needs, and increasing wages would reduce those costs.

Conclusion

Chronic low wages are creating a crisis within the homecare industry, leading to high turnover and imminent worker shortages. Unless homecare wages are lifted significantly, workers will have a growing incentive to shift to other occupations that pay a similar wage but aren't as physically or emotionally demanding. Higher wages for homecare workers will be necessary to retain workers already in the occupation, as well as attract enough new workers to care for the rapidly growing number of individuals needing care. Without enough homecare workers to meet increasing demand, consumers won't get the quality of care they need, and the public cost of long-term care will begin to balloon as more consumers are forced to use institutional care such as nursing homes.

Fortunately, the state of California is in a position to solve this problem. Raising the wages of publicly-funded homecare workers would do more than just solve the worker shortage problem in the industry. It would begin to reverse the long history of the devaluation of care work, which is done primarily by women of color, and have a significant impact on the lives of workers and their families, many of whom are low-income or live in poverty. Moreover, homecare plays a critical role in our society, allowing the elderly and people with disabilities to stay in their communities and lead independent lives. Raising the wages of homecare workers therefore represents both a solution to imminent industry shortages as well as a public policy that reflects the value and dignity of caregivers in our state.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- 26 USC 3121: Definitions. n.d. *Title 26 - Internal Revenue Code, Subtitle C, Chapter 21, Subchapter C*. Accessed October 26, 2017. <http://uscode.house.gov/view.xhtml?path=&req=%22spouse%22+%2B+%22FICA%22&f=treesort&fq=true&num=0&hl=true&edition=prelim>.
- Allen, Susan M., Elizabeth R. Piette, and Vincent Mor. 2014. "The Adverse Consequences of Unmet Need Among Older Persons Living in the Community: Dual-Eligible Versus Medicare-Only Beneficiaries." *The Journals of Gerontology: Series B* 69 (Suppl_1):S51–58. <https://doi.org/10.1093/geronb/gbu124>.
- Barnow, Burt S., John Trutko, and Jaclyn Schede Piatak. 2013. "How Do We Know Occupational Labor Shortages Exist?" *Employment Research* 20 (2):4–6. [https://doi.org/10.17848/1075-8445.20\(2\)-2](https://doi.org/10.17848/1075-8445.20(2)-2).
- Bean, Charles. 2017. Interview with Charles Bean, California In-Home Supportive Services Consumer Alliance.
- Boris, Eileen, and Jennifer Klein. 2012. *Caring for America: Home Health Workers in the Shadow Of the Welfare State*. New York: Oxford University Press.
- Boushey, Heather, and Sarah Glynn. 2012. "There Are Significant Business Costs to Replacement Employees." Center for American Progress. <https://cdn.americanprogress.org/wp-content/uploads/2012/11/CostofTurnover.pdf>.
- Bureau of Labor Statistics. 2016. "May 2016 Occupation Profiles - Occupational Employment Statistics." May 2016. https://www.bls.gov/oes/current/oes_stru.htm.
- . 2017. "Occupational Outlook Handbook, Home Health Aides and Personal Care Aides." October 24, 2017. <https://www.bls.gov/ooh/healthcare/home-health-aides-and-personal-care-aides.htm#tab-1>.
- Butler, Sandra S., Nan Simpson, Mark Brennan, and Winston Turner. 2010. "Why Do They Leave? Factors Associated With Job Termination Among Personal Assistant Workers in Home Care." *Journal of Gerontological Social Work* 53 (8):665–81. <https://doi.org/10.1080/01634372.2010.517236>.
- California Department of Finance, Demographic Research Unit. 2017. "P-1: State Population Projections (2010-2060)." <http://www.dof.ca.gov/Forecasting/Demographics/projections/>.
- California Department of Social Services. 2017. "2017-2018 Governor's Budget Reference Documents." <http://www.cdss.ca.gov/cdssweb/entres/localassistanceest/Jan2017/ReferenceDocuments.pdf>.
- . n.d. "2017-18 Appropriation Table." Accessed October 31, 2017a. <http://www.cdss.ca.gov/Portals/9/Users/188/88/188/2017-18AppropriationTableA.pdf?ver=2017-07-12-112349-887>.
- . n.d. "Share-of-Cost Fact Sheet." Accessed October 30, 2017b. http://www.cdss.ca.gov/agedblinddisabled/res/FactSheets/IHSS_Share_of_Cost_Color.pdf.
- California Department of Social Services, Adult Programs Division. 2017. "IHSS Caseload and Providers 2007-2017."
- California Employment Development Department. 2017. "OES Employment and Wages by Occupation." <http://www.labormarketinfo.edd.ca.gov/data/oes-employment-and-wages.html>.

- Department of Health and Human Services' Office of the Assistant Secretary for Planning and Evaluation, Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services, Health Resource and Services Administration, Department of Labor's Office of the Assistant Secretary for Policy, Bureau of Labor Statistics, and Employment and Training Administration. 2003. "The Future Supply of Long-Term Care Workers in Relation to the Aging Baby Boom Generation." Report to Congress. <https://aspe.hhs.gov/basic-report/future-supply-long-term-care-workers-relation-aging-baby-boom-generation>.
- Eiken, Steve, Kate Sredl, Brian Burwell, and Paul Saucier. 2016. "Medicaid Expenditures for Long-Term Services and Supports (LTSS) in FY 2014." *Ann Arbor, MI: Truven Health Analytics*.
- Folbre, Nancy, ed. 2012. *For Love and Money: Care Provision in the United States*. New York: Russell Sage Foundation.
- Freedman, Vicki A., Linda G. Martin, and Robert F. Schoeni. 2002. "Recent Trends in Disability and Functioning among Older Adults in the United States: A Systematic Review." *JAMA* 288 (24):3137–46.
- Freedman, Vicki A, and Brenda C Spillman. 2014. "Disability and Care Needs Among Older Americans." *The Milbank Quarterly* 92 (3):509–41. <https://doi.org/10.1111/1468-0009.12076>.
- Genworth Financial Inc. 2017. "Long Term Care Costs & Cost of Care in 2017." August 14, 2017. <https://www.genworth.com/about-us/industry-expertise/cost-of-care.html>.
- Gleckman, Howard. 2016. "Long-Term Care Is Increasingly Becoming Managed Care At Home." *Forbes*, October 21, 2016. <https://www.forbes.com/sites/howardgleckman/2016/10/21/long-term-care-is-increasingly-becoming-managed-care-at-home/>.
- Graham, Judith. 2017. "Severe Shortage of Home Health Workers Robs Thousands of Proper Care." *Kaiser Health News*. April 26, 2017. <https://khn.org/news/severe-shortage-of-home-health-workers-robs-thousands-of-proper-care/>.
- Howes, Candace. 2002. *The Impact of a Large Wage Increase on the Workforce Stability of IHSS Home Care Workers in San Francisco County*. UC Berkeley: University of California Institute for Labor and the Economy; Center for Labor Education and Research. <http://laborcenter.berkeley.edu/pdf/2002/Howes.pdf>.
- . 2006. "Wages, Benefits and Flexibility Matter: Building a High-Quality Home Care Workforce." *Washington, DC: Institute for the Future of Aging Services, American Association of Homes and Services for the Aging and Connecticut College*. <http://nasuad.org/sites/nasuad/files/hcbs/files/95/4739/ConnCollege.pdf>.
- . 2008. "Love, Money, or Flexibility: What Motivates People to Work in Consumer-Directed Home Care?" *The Gerontologist* 48 (Supplement 1):46–60. https://doi.org/10.1093/geront/48.Supplement_1.46.
- . 2014. "Raising Wages for Home Care Workers: Paths and Impediments." Fair Labor Standards Act (FLSA) Working Paper Series. Department of Labor (DOL). <https://www.dol.gov/asp/evaluation/reports/FLSAPaperSeries.pdf#page=245>.
- . 2018. "Long-Term Services and Supports for the Elderly in the United States: A Complex System of Perverse Incentives." In *The Routledge Handbook of Social Care Work Around the World*, edited by Karen Christensen and Doria Piling, 1st edition. Routledge.

- Jacobs, Ken, Ian Perry, and Jenifer MacGillvary. 2015. "The High Public Cost of Low Wages." UC Berkeley Labor Center. <http://laborcenter.berkeley.edu/the-high-public-cost-of-low-wages/>.
- Kaye, H. Stephen, Charlene Harrington, and Mitchell P. LaPlante. 2010. "Long-Term Care: Who Gets It, Who Provides It, Who Pays, And How Much?" *Health Affairs* 29 (1):11–21. <https://doi.org/10.1377/hlthaff.2009.0535>.
- Ko, Michelle, Robert Newcomer, Andrew B. Bindman, Taewoon Kang, Denis Hulett, and Joanne Spetz. 2015. "California's Medicaid Personal Care Assistants: Characteristics and Turnover among Family and Non-Family Caregivers." *San Francisco, CA: UCSF Health Workforce Research Center on Long-Term Care*. https://healthforce.ucsf.edu/sites/healthforce.ucsf.edu/files/publication-pdf/Report-Characteristics_and_Turnover_among_Family_and_Non-Family_Caregivers.pdf.
- LaPlante, Mitchell P., H. Stephen Kaye, Taewoon Kang, and Charlene Harrington. 2004. "Unmet Need for Personal Assistance Services: Estimating the Shortfall in Hours of Help and Adverse Consequences." *The Journals of Gerontology. Series B, Psychological Sciences and Social Sciences* 59 (2):S98–108.
- Legislative Analyst's Office. 2013. "2013 Initiative Analysis: Fair Wages and Training for Home Care Workers Act of 2014—Version 2." <http://www.lao.ca.gov/ballot/2013/130741.aspx>.
- Medicare.gov. n.d. "Home Health Services." Accessed October 31, 2017. <https://www.medicare.gov/coverage/home-health-services.html>.
- National Employment Law Project. 2017. "Surveying the Home Care Workforce: Their Challenges & The Positive Impact of Unionization." Data Brief. <http://www.nelp.org/content/uploads/surveying-home-care-workforce.pdf>.
- Ng, Terrence, Charlene Harrington, MaryBeth Musameci, and Petry Ubri. 2016. "Medicaid Home and Community-Based Services Programs: 2013 Data Update." Kaiser Family Foundation. <https://www.kff.org/report-section/medicaid-home-and-community-based-services-programs-2013-data-update-report-8800-02/>.
- Osterman, Paul. 2017. *Who Will Care For Us? Long-Term Care and the Long-Term Workforce*. New York: Russell Sage Foundation.
- PHI. 2012. "Care Gap: US Facing Shortage of Direct Care Workers." <https://phinational.org/charts/care-gap-us-facing-shortage-direct-care-workers>.
- Pourat, Nadereh. 2013. "Home Care Quality and Safety: A Profile of Home Care Providers in California." *UCLA Center for Health Policy Research*, September. <http://escholarship.org/uc/item/5jb2t0g8>.
- Robison, Julie, Noreen Shugrue, Martha Porter, Richard H. Fortinsky, and Leslie A. Curry. 2012. "Transition from Home Care to Nursing Home: Unmet Needs in a Home- and Community-Based Program for Older Adults." *Journal of Aging & Social Policy* 24 (3):251–70. <https://doi.org/10.1080/08959420.2012.676315>.
- Seavey, Dorie. 2004. *The Cost of Frontline Turnover in Long-Term Care*. Better Jobs Better Care Washington, DC.
- Tobin, Steve. 2017. "The Persistence of Our Gendered Care Deficit." *New America*, July 27, 2017. <https://www.newamerica.org/weekly/edition-172/persistence-our-gendered-care-deficit/>.
- United States Department of Labor, Wage and Hour Division. n.d. "U.S. Court of Appeals Unanimously Upholds DOL Rule." Accessed October 26, 2017. <https://www.dol.gov/whd/homecare/litigation.htm>.

ENDNOTES

¹ We do not analyze home health care in this paper, which is a short-term Medicare service for individuals needing both skilled nursing services and personal care services (Howes 2018). Home health care services are provided by private home health care agencies and are not accessed through IHSS.

² The majority of Medi-Cal recipients receive IHSS services at no cost. About 1 percent of recipients must contribute some of their income to cover the cost of IHSS services, as determined by their level of income (California Department of Social Services n.d.).

³ Homecare workers are defined as personal care aides and home health aides in one of the following industries: home health care services, employment services, other health services, individual and family services, private households, or administration of human resources. The homecare worker category includes self-employed workers, while the category for all workers does not. Earnings for homecare workers are calculated using the sum of wage and salary and self-employment income. Earnings for all workers are calculated using only wage and salary income.

⁴ We calculate two different estimates of the number of individuals in California who will need care in 2030 because of uncertainty about the extent to which the elderly population will require home care services at that point. Specifically, we use existing projections of the number of individuals over age 65 in 2030 (California Department of Finance, Demographic Research Unit 2017) and apply two estimates of the portion that will require home care. The low estimate is 10.8 percent (calculated using American Community Survey data on the proportion of individuals over 65 who had a self-care limitation in 2015). The high estimate is 45.3 percent, taken from Freedman and Spillman (2014). We then add the number of individuals under 65 who will need long-term care (again using American Community Survey data for estimation) and subtract the number who will receive care in a nursing home (we assume that the nursing home population will remain at about one million, as it has over the past 15 years). Finally, we apply the current ratio of IHSS workers to consumers (0.83) to our low and high estimates of the number of people requiring care in 2030, to yield the estimated number of workers needed to fully meet demand. Average hours of IHSS providers are calculated using the average hours per consumer and the ratio of providers to consumers (California Department of Social Services 2017).

⁵ This measure of employer-provided health insurance coverage includes coverage by a spouse's employer, and so likely overstates the proportion of homecare workers who have a health plan through their employer at their homecare job.

⁶ Analysis by Ian Perry, UC Berkeley Labor Center, of 2010-2012 Current Population Survey and American Community Survey data, as well as administrative data on EITC and SNAP programs.

Institute for Research on Labor and Employment
University of California, Berkeley
2521 Channing Way
Berkeley, CA 94720-5555
(510) 642-0323
laborcenter.berkeley.edu



UC Berkeley Center for Labor Research and Education

The Center for Labor Research and Education (Labor Center) is a public service project of the UC Berkeley Institute for Research on Labor and Employment that links academic resources with working people. Since 1964, the Labor Center has produced research, trainings, and curricula that deepen understanding of employment conditions and develop diverse new generations of leaders.

Annette Bernhardt is director of the Low-Wage Work Program and Sarah Thomason is a research and policy associate at the UC Berkeley Center for Labor Research and Education. The authors thank Eileen Boris, Laura Dresser, Sara Hinkley, Candace Howes, Ken Jacobs, and Gabriel Sanchez for their generous feedback and reviews of this report. All errors are our own.

Cover photo by [Bournemouth Borough Council](#) | CC BY-NC 2.0

The analyses, interpretations, conclusions, and views expressed in this report are those of the authors and do not necessarily represent the UC Berkeley Institute for Research on Labor and Employment, the UC Berkeley Center for Labor Research and Education, the Regents of the University of California, or collaborating organizations or funders.